

Summit County Board of Developmental Disabilities



Thursday, January 22, 2015 5:00 p.m.

The **annual organizational meeting, combined work session and regular monthly meeting** of the Summit County Board of Developmental Disabilities was held on Thursday, January 22, 2015 at the Summit DD administrative offices located at 89 East Howe Road, Tallmadge, Ohio 44278. The **annual organizational meeting** convened at 5:04 p.m.

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT

Randy Briggs, President
Joe Siegferth, Vice President
Denise Ricks, Secretary
Meghan Wilkinson
Dave Dohnal
Jennifer Dwyer

BOARD MEMBER EXCUSED

Tom Quade

ALSO PRESENT

John J. Trunk, Superintendent Russ DuPlain, Director of IT Holly Brugh, Director of Services Joe Eck, Director of Labor Relations Eldridge Black, Director of Transportation Melissa Skiljan, Director of SSA Billie Jo David, Director of Quality and Communications Mira Pozna, Director of Fiscal Tom Jacobs, Dir. of Operations/SHDC Lynn Sargi, Director of HR Maggi Albright, Recording Secretary and others

I. INTRODUCTION OF NEW BOARD MEMBER - DR. JENNIFER DWYER

Mr. Briggs introduced Dr. Jennifer Dwyer as Summit DD's newest Board Member. Dr. Dwyer was recently appointed by Probate Judge Elinore Stormer to her first four-year term on the Board commencing January 1, 2015. Dr. Dwyer is currently the medical director of Akron Children's Hospital Pediatrics and a practicing pediatrician in the Barberton area. Dr. Dwyer has over 15 years of experience in working with children and families affected by a variety of medical and developmental challenges, which will bring a unique perspective to the Board. Dr. Dwyer commented that she is excited about the opportunity to serve on the Board and to give back to the community. Mr. Briggs remarked that serving on the Board has been one of the most humbling experiences of his life and he believes that Summit DD makes a huge difference in people's lives. He stated Summit County is one of the best communities in the State of Ohio in which to live.



ANNUAL ORGANIZATION MEETING (continued)

II. **ELECTION OF OFFICERS**

Mr. Briggs explained that Mrs. Wilkinson has been collecting nominations for 2015 Board officers. He announced there is one slate of candidates nominated for each position. Mr. Briggs indicated each nominee has agreed to serve. He called for additional nominations. Hearing none, Mrs. Wilkinson reported that 2015 Summit DD Board officer nominations are: President – Randy Briggs; Vice President – Joe Siegferth; and Secretary – Denise Ricks.

RESOLUTION No. 15-01-01

Mr. Dohnal moved that the election of Board Officers for 2015 be approved, as follows: President: Randy Briggs, Vice President: Joe Siegferth and Secretary: Denise Ricks. The motion, seconded by Mr. Siegferth, was unanimously approved.

TTT. ASSIGNMENT OF BOARD MEMBERS TO ETHICS COMMITTEE

The Board's Ethics Committee requires representation of at least three Board Members. Mr. Briggs asked Joe Siegferth, Denise Ricks, Tom Quade and Jenny Dwyer to serve on the 2015 Ethics Committee and all four agreed.

RESOLUTION No. 15-01-02

Mr. Dohnal moved that the four Board Members appointed to serve on the Board's Ethics Committee for 2015 are: Joe Siegferth, Denise Ricks, Tom Quade and Jennifer Dwyer. The motion, seconded by Mrs. Wilkinson, was unanimously approved.

ASSIGNMENT OF BOARD MEMBERS TO SUPERINTENDENT COMMITTEES IV.

The following Superintendent Committee assignments were proposed:

Finance & Facilities Committee:

Joe Siegferth/Dave Dohnal HR/LR Committee:

Randy Briggs/Meghan Wilkinson Services & Supports Committee:

Dave Dohnal, Meghan Wilkinson

and Jenny Dwyer

Mr. Briggs asked Board Members if they are satisfied with 2015 committee assignments. Hearing no objections, proposed committee assignments stand. Dates/times for committee meetings will be established and distributed as soon as possible.



ANNUAL ORGANIZATION MEETING (continued)

V. BOARD MEMBER DECLARATIONS AND CODE OF ETHICS AND CONDUCT

Individuals appointed or reappointed to serve on a county developmental disabilities board are required by Ohio Revised Code (ORC) Section 5126:024 to provide a declaration of eligibility to serve upon appointment or reappointment. Best practice recommends this document be reviewed and signed by each individual Board Member on an annual basis versus solely upon appointment or reappointment. Additionally, Summit DD Board Members agreed to sign a Code of Ethics and Conduct each year at the time Declarations are signed. Mrs. Albright has distributed both documents to Board Members for their signatures and will collect the signed forms after the meeting.

The annual organizational meeting adjourned at 5:11 p.m.

WORK SESSION

The **work session meeting** of the Summit County Board of Developmental Disabilities convened at 5:11 p.m.

I. CENTER FOR MARKETING AND OPINION RESEARCH (CMOR) CONTRACT

CMOR is an Akron-based public opinion research firm specializing in providing research solutions for non-profit agencies, health care and academic organizations since 1999. CMOR is a sole-source provider for collaborative polls, conducting a shared poll for all Summit County levy-funded agencies. CMOR provides specialized training to facilitate face-to-face interviews with individuals who have developmental disabilities and is also the research firm of choice for DODD's national core indicator project. Summit DD conducted a Request For Proposal (RFP) for this service in 2010 and 2012 and there were no other providers who responded that could meet the Board's needs. Mr. Briggs suggested that another RFP be conducted near the end of this contract for due diligence. The request is to approve a 2015 contract with CMOR for surveying and research needs in an amount not to exceed \$90,850. Services in 2015 would include monthly satisfaction surveys, provider survey, focus groups and data mapping, as needed. Funds for the monthly survey and provider satisfaction survey are encumbered in the 2014 budget. Remaining projects total \$51,000 and are allocated in the 2015 budget. The CMOR contract has been recommended for approval by the January Finance & Facilities Committee.



WORK SESSION (continued)

II. SUMMIT DD 2015 OPERATING PLAN

The 2015 Operating Plan provides the framework for how Summit DD will accomplish its mission and achieve its vision. The Pillars of Excellence are: quality services for persons served, customer satisfaction, employee engagement, provider collaboration, sustainability and citizenship. For each Pillar of Excellence identified in the Long Range Plan, the annual Operating Plan highlights the measures and initiatives in the coming year to accomplish long-range goals. In 2015, outcomes identified in the dashboard measures of the Operating Plan include:

- Increasing the total number of individuals supported by 144 people, for a total of 4,261 individuals supported
- Measure outcomes for choice, inclusion and service planning through a monthly survey to individuals and families

Highlights of new 2015 initiatives include:

- SSA Dept. will implement a single assessment that meets the requirements of SSA, Employment First and Center for Medicaid Services (CMS) rules.
- Develop an Employment First strategic plan.
- Introduce a redesigned Individual Service Plan (ISP) that builds on personcentered planning emerging practices.
- Expand Early Intervention services to age six. Summit DD will also develop criteria for extended services and will create a family plan that will help families through this transition using a coaching model.
- Enhance provider support services, including developing provider listening posts, provider on-boarding, technical assistance, training and connecting providers to the community of individuals supported.
- Update the employee performance evaluation process and implement a webbased system.
- Evaluate the volunteer program to analyze needs and opportunities.

Mr. Briggs mentioned there was discussion previously about the Board's direction relative to center-based services and the need to convene a stakeholder group so that community stakeholders could be involved and staff could gather input and demonstrate transparency. He noted this stakeholder group does not appear in the Operating Plan. Mr. Trunk responded by explaining that he is in the process of establishing this stakeholder/best practice group and intends to start meeting this year. Mr. Briggs stated he wants to make sure this important committee does not fall through the cracks. Mr. Trunk assured the Board that this group will serve as an important tool to gather feedback and will also be used as an educational forum. He stated he will make sure this initiative is better identified in the Operating Plan. A Public Hearing for the 2015 Operating Plan was held on December 11th and feedback received has been incorporated into the Plan. The 2015 Operating Plan has been recommended for approval by the December Finance & Facilities and Services & Supports Committees.



WORK SESSION (continued)

III. DECEMBER FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The year ended with \$6,134,183 in deficit spending and a fund balance of \$62,008,630. December expenditures include a budget transfer through an Executive Order to release funds out of most expenditure areas and re-appropriate into contract services and rentals. Other expenditures included Early Retirement Incentive Program (ERIP) costs for 69 participants, the purchase of 40 surface computers in the amount of \$47,200, Medicaid Administration Claiming fees of \$14,900 and the purchase of DocuWare and JobRouter document management system in the amount of \$120,000. Mr. Briggs asked if DocuWare and JobRouter have been implemented. Mr. DuPlain responded that the environment is operational and there are several areas that will begin testing soon. It is anticipated the systems will be live within the next few months. Revenue for the month includes the remaining balance of personal property reimbursement in the amount of \$534,000 and a Good Life training grant in the amount of \$25,000. The Discretionary Fund balance was \$173,850 at the end of December. The December Financial Statements have been recommended for approval by the January Finance & Facilities Committee.

IV. OHIO ASSOCIATION OF COUNTY BOARDS OF DEVELOPMENTAL DISABILITIES (OACB) – 2015 MEMBERSHIP DUES

Summit DD's 2015 OACB membership dues are \$75,000.00, which is the same fee charged since 2007. Dues are determined based on the size of the county board and the number of individuals it serves. For the twelfth consecutive year, OACB has maintained 100% membership from all 88 county DD boards in Ohio. Mr. Trunk recommended that the Board approve payment of the 2015 OACB membership dues.



BOARD MEETING

The **regular monthly meeting** of the Summit County Board of Developmental Disabilities convened at 5:29 p.m.

I. BOARD MEMBER CAUCUS

Mr. Briggs stated he will be bringing forth a motion to the Board tonight that is not currently on the agenda. He will be asking the Board to consider amending the *Superintendent's Committees* procedure to include participation of three Board Members; the procedure currently specifies not to exceed two Board Members.

II. PUBLIC COMMENT

Leeanne Saro, Executive Director of the Arc of Summit & Portage Counties, stated that Tom Berry, parent and Arc Board Member, sends his regrets for not being available to attend tonight's meeting. He asked Ms. Saro to thank the Board and staff in advance for the hard work they will be doing in 2015.

Leslie Frank, a parent of two adults with developmental disabilities and a Summit DD staff who works at the Cuyahoga Falls Center, welcomed Dr. Dwyer to the Board and thanked her for volunteering to serve. She stated she feels it is a very cohesive Board that clearly works well together.

Ms. Frank noted there are several new staff at Cuyahoga Falls and she is very pleased to see that long-term substitutes were hired.

Ms. Frank asked for clarification relative to how decisions are made about program closures and decisions not to provide Board transportation. Mr. Trunk replied there are several staff who watch the weather reports and work together to make decisions. Some of the things considered are wind chill that is 15 degrees below zero, temperature, snow that has fallen or that is anticipated, road conditions and any combination of those factors. There is always much debate relative to program closures since many families and providers rely on the Board to be open. The Board's primary obligation is to remain open so that those individuals who want to work are able to do so.

Donna Williams, Summit DD staff and AFSCME representative, stated that she recently attended a meeting in Columbus about the upcoming Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) changes that will impact county boards of developmental disabilities. She commented there were many parents, caregivers and providers in attendance who expressed concerns about the rule changes. Some felt the changes would eliminate choice. She stated it was evident that the majority of people in attendance at this $3\frac{1}{2}$ hour meeting were not in favor of the rule changes and she wanted to bring this to the Board's attention.



BOARD MEETING (continued)

III. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

A. DECEMBER 18, 2015 (combined work session and regular meeting)

RESOLUTION No. 15-01-03

Mrs. Wilkinson moved that the Board approve the minutes of the December 18, 2015 combined work session and regular meeting, as presented in attachment #5. The motion, seconded by Mrs. Ricks, was unanimously approved.

IV. BOARD ACTION ITEMS

- A. FINANCE & FACILITIES COMMITTEE
 - SUMMIT DD 2015 OPERATING PLAN

RESOLUTION No. 15-01-04

Mr. Siegferth moved that the Board approve the 2015 Operating Plan, as presented in attachment #2. The motion, seconded by Mrs. Ricks, was unanimously approved.

2. DECEMBER FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

RESOLUTION No. 15-01-05

Mrs. Ricks moved that the Board approve the December financial statements, as presented in attachment #3. The motion, seconded by Mr. Siegferth, was unanimously approved.

B. OTHER

1. OHIO ASSOCIATION OF COUNTY BOARDS OF DEVELOPMENTAL DISABILITIES (OACB) – 2015 MEMBERSHIP DUES

R E S O L U T I O N No. 15-01-06

Dr. Dwyer moved that the Board approve payment of 2015 membership dues to the OACB in the amount of Seventy Five Thousand Dollars (\$75,000), as presented in attachment #4, and that the Superintendent be authorized to execute said payment. The motion, seconded by Mr. Siegferth, was unanimously approved.



BOARD MEETING (continued)

IV. BOARD ACTION ITEMS (continued)

- B. OTHER (continued)
 - 2. REVISION TO BOARD PROCEDURE SUPERINTENDENT'S COMMITTEES

RESOLUTION No. 15-01-07

Mr. Briggs moved that the number of Board Members serving on Superintendent committees be revised from two (2) to three (3). The motion, seconded by Mrs. Wilkinson, was unanimously approved.

V. SUPERINTENDENT'S REPORT

A. CENSUS

The December 2014 Census reflects that Summit DD supports 2,204 children and 2,152 adults. Relative to day services, 759 individuals receive services from the Board and 1,383 receive services from private providers. There are approximately 1,560 individuals supported in residential services, most in community settings. Mr. Trunk mentioned the Board should let him know if they would like to see other data or data presented in a different format.

B. FOURTH QUARTER 2015 MUI REPORT

The fourth quarter MUI report reflects that 98% of incidents were reported to the Ohio Department of Developmental Disabilities (DODD) within 24 hours of discovery, the goal is 97%. MUI cases closed on time are 100%, the goal is 95% and 99% of questions from DODD were answered on time, the goal is 95%. Mr. Briggs asked if goals of 100% would be a reasonable expectation. Mrs. David replied that goals are mandated by the state and if a county falls below goal, it can affect accreditation. Mr. Trunk added the expectation is 100% with the goal mandated by the state. There were 1,302 MUIs investigated in 2014 with 295 cases (22.6%) substantiated and 144 cases pending. 52% of cases in 2014 were category A compared to 55% in 2013. Out of the 594 cases referred to law enforcement 154 were opened by the Summit County Sheriff's office, which is 25% of law enforcement referrals. There were 38 arrests in 2014; 21 misdemeanors and 17 felony arrests. Mr. Briggs asked about the number of convictions. Mrs. David replied that 100% of felony arrests resulted in convictions. Five primary persons of interest (PPI) were added to the Abuser Registry. Mr. Dohnal stated that being placed on the Abuser Registry is something that stays on record for life. A person placed on the Registry can apply for removal after two years, however, that does not happen often.



BOARD MEETING (continued)

V. SUPERINTENDENT'S REPORT (continued)

C. 2014 YEAR-END OPERATING PLAN RESULTS

Overall, Summit DD scored 4.7 out of 5 on the Pillar Dashboard. Of the 22 measures in the 2014 Operating Plan, 20 are within goal levels. Some of the 2014 highlights include:

- 4,416 individuals supported by Summit DD, which exceeds projections of 4,177 and represents a 4% increase over 2013.
- Summit DD exceeded its goal of adults working in the community with 402 adults, which represents a 22% increase over 2013.
- The Community Partnership for Inclusion (CPI) Program continues to serve more children in their local communities. There are 44 CPI sites compared to 30 sites in 2013 and 8 sites in 2012. These sites support 96 children in inclusive childcare settings a 57% increase over 2013.
- Employee satisfaction is at an all-time high of 79%, exceeding the goal of 73% and ranking among the top 2% of companies in the benchmarking database.
- MUI reporting remains above goal levels with 98% of MUIs reported on time and 100% of MUI cases closed on time.
- A total of \$46 million federal dollars were paid directly to private provides in Summit County for services provided which were coordinated and authorized through the ISP. Summit DD provided the local match to be able to pull down federal dollars through waiver funding.
- 88% of adults receive federal funding to supplement their services, compared to 52% in 2005.

The two areas that fell below goal are:

- Parent/guardian satisfaction, which is currently 84%, compared to 87.1% in 2013. Summit DD began collecting monthly satisfaction data in 2014 and data is reported as an aggregate measure instead of a percentage of respondents who rated a 6 or higher as it was reported in 2013. Summit DD will continue to monitor these results in 2015.
- Total Medicaid reimbursement to Summit DD for services provided –
 Summit DD budgeted \$15.2 million dollars in federal reimbursement in
 2014 and has collected \$13.7 million dollars to date. As fewer
 individuals choose Summit DD as a provider, federal reimbursement for
 services will also decrease as Medicaid match increases. In 2015,
 Summit DD budgeted \$13.5 million dollars in federal reimbursement.



BOARD MEETING (continued)

V. SUPERINTENDENT'S REPORT (continued)

D. CMS RULE CHANGES – TRANSITION PLAN

Mr. Trunk reported that there was a public forum sponsored by DODD held in early January in Independence, which was one of five forums held around the State of Ohio, to talk about the new rules issued by CMS and how they will impact the Ohio DD service delivery system. The new rules mandate that Ohio and all states move more aggressively toward helping individuals get into more integrated settings. There is a five year window to get transition plans in place and implement the new rules. Ohio is in the process of submitting a plan. Some counties are moving toward integration more quickly than others. There is much debate around county boards being administrators of Medicaid programs and providers of services. Ohio is one of only a few states that have that dual role. The State's initial plan was for a ten-year transition, however, CMS is requiring a shorter period of time. Ohio is currently negotiating the timeline and conflict of interest issues since it will take some time to shift a system of this size. It is anticipated that a lawsuit will be filed by Disability Rights of Ohio (DRO) to make sure the transition plan is implemented as soon as possible. Mr. Dohnal stated he feels the new rules require too much change too fast and that the system cannot be changed overnight. He noted that community integration is important to the extent that it is in the best interest of the person served, however, it is not a one size fits all solution. The funding in Ohio is unique; it is locally produced and CMS have not recognized that fact. OACB is working toward a solution that will work and be beneficial for everyone. Mr. Briggs commented that it is a philosophical issued relative to who gets to make the decision about how people's lives should be lived - is it the individual served and their family or the state and federal government. Educating stakeholders on this topic will be extremely critical. Mr. Trunk stated staff will be starting the education process with local discussions around the issue so that some of the misinformation being disseminated can be corrected.

E. MISCELLANEOUS ITEMS

Mr. Trunk thanked Dr. Dwyer for agreeing to serve on the Board and for taking the time out of her schedule to go through the new Board Member orientation process. Everyone is looking forward to working with Dr. Dwyer.

Mr. Trunk indicated he is in the process of working on evaluations for staff. He stated he would provide information to the Board in the near future relative to his activities and accomplishments this past year.



BOARD MEETING (continued)

V. SUPERINTENDENT'S REPORT (continued)

E. MISCELLANEOUS ITEMS (continued)

Mr. Trunk announced that there is a need to hold a Board/ELT Retreat in the spring given all that is happening around the state budget and the transition plan. He is hoping to hold the spring retreat in March with the meeting focusing around the state budget, transition plan timelines and the 2016-2018 Long Range Plan. Maggi Albright will contact Board Members relative to their availability to meet in March.

VI. PRESIDENT'S COMMENTS

Mr. Briggs thanked the Superintendent and staff for their hard work in 2014. He commented that there are big issues ahead that need to be overcome so that Summit County can continue to provide the best place to live and work in the State of Ohio.

There being no further business, the Board Meeting adjourned at 6:20 p.m.

Denise Ricks, Secretary